R00/136

MINUTES of the meeting of the DEVELOPMENT CONTROL SUB-COMMITTEE held on Thursday 7 September 2000 at 2 pm

PRESENT:

J Le Grys – Chair

A G Andrews, W J Bishop, M J Cherry, M J Gleed, J R T Goldsmith, D Lockwood, R Nowak, P J R Pendleton, Mrs M E Rodgers, R J Sudds, R A Ward, Mrs E M Wiles, D Wood and K Wilson

T G Iredale was unable to be present and was substituted by Mrs M E Young

Mrs J Midwood and J R G Williams were in attendance in connection with Papers R00/120 and R00/121 respectively

1. confirmation of minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 July 2000 were confirmed as an accurate record by the sub-committee and signed by the Chair.

2. se/00/1565/p variation of conditions of planning permission e/93/2755/p land at os2900 barrow

The sub-committee considered Paper R00/120 concerning an application to vary conditions 16, 18, 20 and 22 of planning permission E/93/2755/P.  The Director of Environment and Transport advised that, since the paper had been published, the applicant had clarified that he only intended to store poultry litter and that the food waste entering the site would be mainly dry.  As a result of that information and further negotiations with the applicant it was proposed to amend the recommended conditions in Paper R00/120.  A copy of the proposed amended conditions was circulated at the meeting.  

It was noted that infrequent deliveries of stable waste were received direct from two local studs in Barrow.  The waste was moved in small vehicles rather than articulated lorries and it was proposed, in updating the section 106 routeing agreement, to cover those deliveries.

The local Member was invited to address the meeting.  She drew attention to section 4.3 of the report concerning lorries travelling through Barrow village.  She welcomed the recommendation to erect a sign directing drivers to turn right for the A14 when leaving the site.  She was aware, however, that many of the lorries passing through Barrow village were generated by the adjacent industrial site and not the applicant.  It was suggested that, as well as providing a sign at the site access point, an additional sign directing traffic to the A14 should be erected farther along the route so that drivers leaving the industrial estate could also be diverted away from Barrow village.  The Chair reminded the sub-committee that it would not be possible to embrace that suggestion as part of the application under consideration.  In view of the potential benefit of an additional sign, however, he requested the Director to refer it to highways officers for consideration.

Some concerns were expressed regarding the plastics element of the application.  The Director explained that the applicant intended to take only plastic sheeting that had been used to cover agricultural crops.  The sheeting would be washed and recycled to the agriculture industry for further crop cover usage.  A proposal to remove “Plastics from the agricultural industry” from the list of permitted wastes set out in amended condition 1 was not supported by the sub-committee.  In view of the continuing concerns of some Members, however, the Director suggested that the wording for that item could be amended to read “The washing of plastics used on agricultural crops as a growing medium”.  The sub-committee supported that suggested amendment and

RESOLVED that, subject to the applicant entering into an updated section 106 Agreement to ensure the arrival and departure of vehicles to the site via routes to the north and the appropriate movement of stable waste from studs in the Barrow area, a consolidating planning permission be granted subject to the amended conditions recommended by the County Director of Environment and Transport.

3. ms/494/00 construction of a recycling facility at landfill site at paper mill lane, bramford

The Director of Environment and Transport reminded the sub-committee that the application to construct a partially enclosed indoor recycling facility and adjacent concreted area had been deferred from the previous meeting in order to enable officers to gather further information concerning anticipated lorry movements to the site.  He confirmed that the report contained further details of the applicant’s proposals.  He reminded the sub-committee that a developer contribution towards the cost of introducing a traffic weight restriction order to prevent HGV movements through Bramford village had been negotiated, administrative arrangements for which were in hand. 

The local Member was invited to address the meeting.  He advised that he supported the application, in principle, but sought reassurance on permitted noise levels and the routeing of HGVs.  He referred to an earlier proposal to instal traffic lights at a particularly dangerous junction to the north of the site.  He understood the proposal could not be implemented because of the adverse impact traffic lights would have on a nearby business.  In the circumstances he urged that the traffic situation around that junction be carefully monitored and asked that he be kept informed of the traffic engineers’ findings.  The Director assured the sub-committee that noise levels at the site would be carefully monitored and enforced in the event of any significant breach of conditions.  He confirmed that planning permission, if granted, would not be released until the applicant had entered into a supplementary legal agreement restricting HGV access and egress to that part of Paper Mill Lane to the north of the site entrance.  A traffic order restricting all HGV movements to the southern end of Paper Mill Lane was being implemented in the near future.

With regard to the issue of over-sized and surplus hard core, the Director advised that the applicant intended to retain it on site until there was a sufficient quantity to justify a return-load to Kesgrave.  It was impossible for the applicant to say how often those return-loads would be necessary.  The sub-committee

RESOLVED that planning permission be granted, subject to the applicant entering into a supplementary legal agreement restricting HGV access/egress to that part of Paper Mill Lane north of the site entrance and to the conditions recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

4. se/00/2548/p renewal of planning permission e/97/2745 on former sand and gravel pit at gravel hill, barnham

The sub-committee considered Paper R00/122 concerning an application to continue infilling a worked out sand and gravel pit west of Euston.  It was noted that Landfill Tax had reduced the amount of inert waste being made available for landfilling, hence the need for a further two years permission to complete filling and restoration of the site.  The Director of Environment and Transport confirmed that no objections had been raised by the Environment Agency, Barnham Parish Council or St Edmundsbury Borough Council.  The sub-committee

RESOLVED that planning permission be granted, subject to the conditions recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

A Member commented that he had a general concern regarding hazardous waste entering landfill sites.  He was aware that drivers visiting landfill sites often did not declare the content of their load, sometimes due to lack of knowledge.  He asked whether it would be possible for conditions warding against that situation to be imposed on all future planning permissions.  The Chair suggested that was an issue which could be explored by the Regulatory Committee.

5. breach of planning control:  use of land for the deposit of waste materials on land at the piggeries, smithwood green, cockfield

The sub-committee received Paper R00/123 concerning the unauthorised multiple use of land at Smithwood Green, Cockfield.  The Director explained that the activities were numerous and included the storage, disposal and recycling of waste.  In order to avoid duplication of effort and protracted resolution, officers had agreed that it would be sensible for Babergh District Council to accept responsibility for taking enforcement action.  It was noted that the Parish Council fully supported the proposed action and the sub-committee

RESOLVED that Babergh District Council be supported as lead authority for taking enforcement action to secure cessation of use of land for the disposal and storage of waste, crushing of concrete to produce recycled aggregate and storage of building materials.

6. b/00/00893 provision of a temporary building at st joseph’s rcvap school, beaconsfield road, sudbury

The sub-committee considered Paper R00/124 concerning the provision of a temporary building at St Joseph’s RCVAP school.  The building would be used to house a breakfast and after school activities club which was currently being accommodated in the main school building.  The application was not the result of an increase in school roll, but the release of accommodation in the main school would provide more space for educational purposes.

The sub-committee noted that a resident in Gainsborough Road had objected to the application.  He was concerned that the proposal might cause more traffic congestion.  He was already experiencing obstruction of the vehicular access to his property, which was off Beaconsfield Road, and was concerned that the situation could worsen.  The Director of Environment and Transport commented that the club operated outside normal school hours, thus spreading rather than concentrating any associated vehicular movements.
With regard to Sudbury Town Council’s request that permission be limited to three years rather than the five-years applied for, the Director pointed out that the temporary building would be very well screened by existing buildings and barely visible from adjacent residential properties.  The local Member commented that the Town Council disliked temporary units being used for educational purposes.  As the unit on this occasion was for a non-educational use, she fully supported the application.  The Chair’s proposal that the planning permission should specify that the unit was not to be used for teaching purposes was supported by the sub-committee and it was

RESOLVED that planning permission as amended be granted, subject to the conditions recommended by the County Director of Environment and Transport.

7. c/00/1074 variation of planning permission c/99/1074 at grange farm, kesgrave

The sub-committee considered Paper R00/125 concerning an application to remove the requirement in planning permission C/99/1074 to provide a set-down loop on land between the carriageway and a mature hedge.  The Director of Environment and Transport confirmed that the set-down loop was not a requirement of either the Planning or Highways authorities but had been included voluntarily in the original application by the Director of Education.  

Since making the original application, the Director of Education had formed the view that a set-down loop might encourage parents to drive their children to school rather than walking or cycling.  The catchment area was local and quite small and there would be no need for pupils to be brought to school by bus.  The Grange Farm estate was particularly well served with established cycle and footway networks and the design for the new school had taken that into account by providing double the amount of cycle space.  Buses and coaches used for field trips could be safely accommodated by using the turning head on the school site that had been provided for kitchen and other service vehicles.  The sub-committee

RESOLVED that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the County Director of Environment and Transport.

8. ms/812/00 provision of new hall, library and vi form centre at thurston community college, norton road, thurston

The sub-committee considered Paper R00/126 concerning the provision of a new hall, library and two-storey sixth form centre at Thurston Community College.

The Director of Environment and Transport advised that, whilst not objecting in principle to the application, he had had some reservations about the design, orientation and location of the new building.  Further negotiations with the applicant had resulted in a number of those reservations being overcome, including a reduction in roof height, an amendment to the design of the Community Library, an increase in parking spaces, widening of the access road and improvements to the visibility splay.  The parking spaces provided by a developer which would be displaced by the new building block would be relocated elsewhere on site.  The Director confirmed that he did not consider his remaining reservations were sufficiently serious to warrant refusal of the application.

Since the report had been published, the Chairman of the Board of Governors had written in support of the application.  He had emphasised the need for the VI form centre to present a different character to the rest of the school buildings.  He had also pointed out that the library would be used as a community facility and it was essential therefore for it to be easily accessible.

The sub-committee noted that the Highways Authority, District Council and Parish Council supported the application, although a number of objections had been received from local residents concerned, amongst other things, with the prominent position of the building on the site, potential overlooking and loss of privacy.  The Director assured the sub-committee that the design amendments he had negotiated with the applicant went a considerable way to addressing those objections.  He did not consider that overlooking would be a problem given the distance from the building to adjacent houses, existing screening and the orientation of those houses.  He confirmed that negotiations regarding cycling provision were in hand.  On balance, the sub-committee considered that the benefits to the community of the new centre outweighed any outstanding reservations held by local residents and

RESOLVED that planning permission be granted subject to the conditions recommended by the County Director of Environment and Transport.

The meeting closed at 2.55 pm
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